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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE WEST ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT THE ADULT COMMUNITY COLLEGE, ONGAR, ON 17 NOVEMBER 2009

Membership

* Present
Essex County Council
	*
	E Webster (Chairman)
	*
	D Kendall

	
	B Aspinell
	*
	J Knapman

	*
	S Barker
	*
	G McEwen

	
	R Chambers
	*
	V Metcalfe

	
	L Dangerfield
	*
	G Mitchinson

	
	M Garnett
	
	Dr A Naylor

	*
	R Gooding
	*
	C Pond

	
	A Jackson
	
	J Roberts

	*
	E Johnson
	*
	S Walsh

	
	
	
	J Whitehouse


	Brentwood Borough Council (2)
	
	

	Louise McKinlay
	-
	Leader 

	Joanna Killian
	-
	Chief Executive

	Epping Forest District Council (2)
	
	

	*Diana Collins
	-
	Leader 

	Peter Haywood
	-
	Chief Executive

	Harlow District Council (2)
	
	

	Andrew Johnson
	-
	Leader

	Malcolm Morley
	-
	Chief Executive

	Uttlesford District Council (2)
	
	

	Jim Ketteridge
	- 
	Leader 

	John Mitchell
	-
	Chief Executive

	Local Councils (3)
	
	

	*Peter Baggott
	-
	E.A.L.C (Brentwood)

	Philip Leeder
	-
	E.A.L.C (Uttlesford)

	Jason Salter
	-
	E.A.L.C (Epping Forest)

	Hospitals & Primary Care Trusts (4)
	
	

	Aidan Thomas
	-
	West Essex Primary Care Trust

	Police (2)
	
	

	Chief Superintendent Tim Stokes
	-
	West Division, Essex Police

	Chief Superintendent Michelle Dunn
	-
	Central Division, Essex Police

	Fire (1)
	
	

	Ray Skinner
	-
	Essex Fire & Rescue Service

	Mark Samuels
	-
	Essex Fire & Rescue Service

	Councils for Voluntary Service (4)
	
	

	*Jackie Sully
	-
	Rainbow Services, Harlow

	Jacqui Foile
	-
	Voluntary Action Epping Forest

	*Eric Hicks
	-
	CVS Uttlesford

	Mary Ford
	-
	Brentwood CVS

	

	Also Present

	(from the attendance book – and as there described)

	D Linnell, Loughton Residents Association, S Jackman – Ongar Town Council (TC), K Angold-Stephens – Loughton TC, Y Maguire – Kelvedon Hatch Parish Council (PC), P Smith – Stansted Abbotts PC, D Wixley – LTC and Epping Forest DC, D Kelly – Moreton, Bobbingworth & the Lavers PC and Fyfield PC, J Bowerman – Matching Parish Council, D Macnab – Epping Forest DC, Q Buller – Epping Forest College, W Smith – member of the public, T Oliva – Buckhurst Hill Residents Society.

	

	 Officers Attending in Support

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	Kate Fox
	-
	Committee Assistant

	Sarbdip Noonan
	-
	14-19 Area Advisor, ECC

	Lonica Vanclay
	-
	Head of Locality Commissioning, West Localities

	Yvette Wetton
	-
	West Area Coordinator


54.
Welcome and Introduction of Members and Officers

The Chairman welcomed Members of the Forum and members of the public to the meeting.
55.
Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Essex County Councillors J Roberts, B Aspinell, M Garnett, L Dangerfield, A Naylor and C Riley.
Apologies had also been received from Cllr Ketteridge and J Mitchell – Uttlesford DC, D Matthews – Debden PC, J Foile – Voluntary Action Epping forest, C Enderby – Doddinghurst PC, Hempstead PC, Ongar TC Chairman and Loughton Town Clerk.
56.
Declaration of Interest

The following declarations of interest were made:

	Councillor S Walsh
	Declared a personal interest in items 5 & 6 – Education due to having 3 daughters in post 16 education.


57.
Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting of the West Essex Area Forum held on 15 September 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
58.
Matters Arising
Minute 45 – Matters Arising, the Forum was advised that the information on Youth Centres requested at a previous meeting was still being collated and would be available in due course. Data on the settlement of invoices at the County Council was being sought and would be provided to the Forum when available.
59.
Education, Post 16, Further Education and Adult Education
Lord Hanningfield, Leader of the County Council and Portfolio Holder for vocational centres, Adult Community Learning, Train to Gain and Work Based Learning, addressed the Forum. Funding would be an issue over the next couple of years and it was suggested that the Forum may wish to look at the transformation of the County Council in the way it works and the continuation of services. 

Within post-16 it was recognised that people did not always have the right skills to get into the jobs they wanted. In response the County Council had launched an apprenticeship scheme. A department had been established to focus on vocational centres and apprenticeships. In some cases the vocational centres could be linked to Adult Education centres and in response to some of the concerns that had been raised with regard to provision of post 16 education in Epping Forest, The Leader explained that he would like to see such a centre in Epping Forest. However the opportunities for financing such a project would need to be looked at.
The Forum was advised that Further Education was changing. The Learning and Skills Councils (LSC) was being abolished from 1 April 2010 and the County Council would be taking over the commissioning of further education services. The finances of this were not yet known. Concerns had been raised about the provision offered at Epping College. This College was not run by the County Council but under the future arrangements the County Council would be commissioning provision from the College.
The Leader informed the Forum that he would like to see further education, adult learning and vocational training together within one building similar to the United States model. He would also like to see working relationships with local businesses develop in this area.

During the discussion the following points were raised:

· Councillor Di Collins, a Governor of Epping Forest College, commented that she was interested to hear the ideas coming forward. Pre-OFSTED the College had 12 areas to improve on and it had improved on 11 of hose areas. The twelfth area was related to developing links to businesses which needed further work. The College had experienced financial difficulties as a result of the situation with the LSC and were not being paid for the extra students who were attending the College. In response the Leader was pleased to hear that improvements were being made and committed to visiting the College. The financial situation following the abolition of the LSC was unknown but there would not be an opportunity for the County Council to fill the funding gap at the College as there were already funding concerns across the services.
· There were concerns expressed about children having to travel to other areas to get sixth form education due to the lack of provision in Epping Forest.

· Concerns were raised regarding the lack of adult community learning in the south of the Epping Forest district. It was acknowledged that the service had gained an ‘outstanding’ grade in the recent OFSTED report but was likely to be criticised locally for the lack of courses in this area. The Leader agreed to look into this issue.
· Concerns were raised about primary school provision in Buckhurst Hill, due to over-subscribed places and a population boom. 

· In response to a question regarding the Government’s scheme for academies 3-18 years, it was explained that the two main political parties had similar policies with regard to academies and although different in style, the policy was likely to continue even with a change in Government.

Councillor Stephen Castle, Cabinet Member for Education and the 2012 Games, addressed the Committee and advised that he had a particular interest in the education system in Essex due to having been through the comprehensive system himself and having children currently within it. The aim was to provide the best opportunities for the children of Essex. Two key responsibilities were standards and provision. It was unacceptable to have failing schools and the Cabinet Member advised that since he had last been the portfolio holder for education there had been some significant improvements and progress. Education was fundamentally successful across Essex with some weak areas. 
At foundation stage there was a very good start in Brentwood and Uttlesford, with a poor start in some areas of Harlow and some weaknesses with primary provision in Epping Forest.

At secondary level it was explained that the main driver was parental choice which has implications for each school due to the funding following the child. As a schools reputation decreases, parents no longer choose to send their children there and as a result the decrease in funding leads to a weaker curriculum being offered. It is then down to natural selection as to which schools survive.
At post-16 level it was recognised that there were issues within the Epping Forest District. The Cabinet Member welcomed feedback from local Members on the local issues. Local Members had reported that children were travelling to London and Hertfordshire for post-16 education due to the lack in Epping Forest. The Cabinet Member recognised that if this was the case it would need to be addressed.
The Cabinet Member explained that there could not be a excess number of school places as the deficit would then be funded by other schools within the County. There was funding of £900million ring-fenced for schools. However it was unfair to the wider education community to fund the deficit at less popular schools. A key part of the Cabinet Member’s role was to manage capacity which had largely decreased due to lower birth rates. However it was acknowledged that there were some issues in the Buckhurst Hill area with primary school places, particularly with border issues such as children from London Boroughs taking the places.
During the discussion the following points were raised:

· Concern was raised that the further education figures showed more people from Epping Forest were going to Harlow College therefore the majority of people attending Epping Forest must be from bordering London Boroughs. In response the Forum was advised that the mobility of young people could be a good thing. However it was recognised as a critical issue if parents were sending their children to colleges further afield for provision.
· Further concerns were raised regarding the provision of post-16 education in Epping Forest. A local Member commented that constituents in the area were unhappy about having to send their children over the border for post-16 education. It was unfortunate that none of the schools in the area had retained 6th form provision and a sixth form college had not been ordained for the area. The reputation of Epping College where there was some sixth form provision was poor and therefore people were sending their children to other colleges. There was a clear need for either a separate sixth form college or better provision provided by the existing college.
· Councillor Collins, a Governor of Epping Forest College, reported that standards had increased at local secondary schools but not sufficiently to provide five A-C grades with English and Maths and therefore they are unable to go on to do sixth form education. It was considered that the standards of secondary schools needed to be improved. The College had not found that there was lots of demand for A’levels, but felt that it was important to work closely with the secondary schools in the area.
· Concerns were raised by a local Member regarding education provision in Chigwell, in particular a primary school in special measures and West Hatch School which many Chigwell residents couldn’t attend as places were taken by children from Redbridge Borough. There had been an attempt to change the admissions criteria at West Hatch School to address this problem but that had been stopped by the County Council. There had also been talk of a new primary school in the area and local people wished to know if that was the plan. In response the Cabinet Member agreed to meet with the local Member to discuss the specific issues in this area.
· A local Member from Brentwood commented that many children travelled from the Ongar area to Brentwood as there was a wider offer in Brentwood and opportunities to learn. 

· The Cabinet Member advised that the aspiration was to provide higher quality vocational training and a broader offer. In addition to ensure that there was access to industry standard work based learning. There was a need to link school reorganisation with opportunities. However there was uncertainty around funding in the future. It was noted that there had been an opportunity in Brentwood to provide a facility with a commitment for community use. It was in the early stages of development but would have industry standard equipment.
· A Member reported that in order to address the issue of primary provision in Buckhurst Hill, the Parish Council and County Council had agreed to provide additional classrooms for 15 extra pupils per year to relive the pressure.

· There was concern that for post-16 education people had to pay for transport. In response it was explained that the County had a statutory responsibility to pay for home to school transport for certain children who meet certain criteria. The transport costs came out of the County Council’s transport budget. There was a charge for transport to post-16 education. The Cabinet Member advised that he would like to look at the way in which all school transport is provided. However it was a big challenge and a substantial part of the budget. There may be other ways of providing transport which are less expensive and more accessible which could be looked at.
· Concerns were raised about the population boom in London and this would be planned for. The issue of parents starting their own establishments was also raised which was a national issue. In response it was clarified that across Essex the birth rate had decreased. Although housing had increased it had not produced the number of new children in the area as expected and was due to other factors such as family separations and people living longer. The point regarding the London population was acknowledged and there may be some impact. However there were opportunities to encourage popular schools to expand although the school and parents of children at the school may not wish it to expand. Primary school provision could be provided in shorter timescales than secondary provision which was much harder.

· The difficulties of schools expanding particularly in the green belt were recognised. It was questioned as to how forecasts for places were made particularly with the number of children coming in from across the border particularly if schools improve. Finding land for new schools could be difficult. In response it was explained that the County Council only needed to forecast for the provision of places for the children of Essex. However within the fair and open system people from across the border could apply for extra spaces. The County Council aimed to ensure there was enough capacity for the children of Essex and in some areas such as Harlow there was a need to manage a reduction in school places due to the high number of surplus places and in other areas the capacity needed to increase.
· A Member asked the Cabinet Member in his other capacity as portfolio holder for the Olympics, how it was being built into school education and how children were being engaged, as the school children in Harlow had little awareness of it when asked during Local Democracy Week. The Cabinet Member was disappointed to hear this and confirmed that young people were being engaged in the Olympics through the curriculum. The Olympic legacy was an important part of education and Essex had chosen to lead on the education focus as one of five beacon authorities. A lot of work had been done on the secondary school curriculum and the Council had also engaged looked after children. At Dean School in the South of the County as a specialist sports college, the Olympics had been brought into the curriculum for 2 days and had been recognised nationally as exemplar. Schools were encouraged to sign up to the national 2012 education programme. 
· A Member commented that children should be engaged in competitive sport and physical activity. In response it was explained that the sporting legacy needed to be looked at as there had been less engagement in sport after the Sydney Olympics. Schools were a critical part of this and there was a push to spend 10% of investment on sports. It was a challenge to get people engaged in physical activity.

60.
Discussion of the issues raised
David Moses highlighted the key issues that had been raised during the discussion on Education and the Forum Agreed that:
Adult Community Learning

Awareness had been raised of the following:

· Potential future financial constraints facing the service arising from the present economic situation 

· Uncertainty of funding post Learning Skills Council and possible policy changes following next year’s general election 

· The Authority’s future vision for Vocational and Adult Training and the need to understand these within the context of the Authority’s Transformation Programme which would be considered at a future meeting of the Forum.

Following consideration of Adult Community Learning issues and the need for increased capacity across South Essex the Leader gave a commitment to visit the Epping Forest College with local Members during early 2010 and look at the provision in south Epping Forest District.
Education
There was a shared understanding between Members of the Forum and the Cabinet Member of problems such as:

· Cross border pressures 

· Rebuilding confidence in Epping Forest College for post 16 education provision 

· The impact of parental choice and balancing supply to meet demand, including the effect of this on less popular schools 

And a commitment from the Cabinet Member to update the Forum on these issues in six months time.

61.
Sun Street Surgery Report
The Forum received report AFW/12/09, the Executive Summary, Findings and Recommendations of the Task and Finish Group reviewing the closure of Sun Street Surgery. The full report would be available in due course and copies could be obtained by contacting the Committee Officer.

Councillor Knapman, a Member of the Task and Finish Group, expressed concern regarding Recommendation 3 which recommended that the PCT should transfer a full surgery list to a single practice as a matter of course in the future. He felt that this should be looked at as an option, but there may be good reasons to the contrary. Capacity at all alternative surgeries should be assessed. 
Concerns were raised regarding the practicalities of transferring a full surgery list to a single practice. In response a Member of the task and Finish Group explained that it would have been possible in this particular case. However it was recognised that circumstances may vary and it there may be good reasons why it is not practical. Therefore it was agreed that the recommendation would be amended according.
The previous Chairman of the Essex Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee reported that following a couple of issues relating to the closure of GP surgeries that had been brought to the attention of the Committee, it had asked all five Essex PCTs for details of single-handed practices where a similar situation may occur in the future. It was considered that the lessons learned from this review should be extended to the five PCTs. In response it was confirmed that West Essex PCT had responded to the request and informed the Committee that there were 2 single-handed practices remaining in that area. All five PCTs had been asked for this information. It was hoped that the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee would resolve to circulate the report and its findings and recommendations to all of the Essex PCTs.
It was Agreed that:

1. Recommendation 3 be amended to reflect the concerns that it may not always be possible to transfer a full patient list to a single practice.
2. The recommendations (as amended) be endorsed by the Forum and commended to the Essex Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration.

62.
Future Programme of Work

The Forum received and noted the Forward Work Plan AFW/13/09.

It was confirmed that the January meeting of the Forum would be focussed on health. Councillor Pond, the Essex representative on the London Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee, requested that an update on health developments in north-east London which may have implications for Essex be added to the agenda.

Suggestions for future meetings included:

· The Transformation Agenda – as a result of the discussion on Education.
· The Cabinet Member for Education to return to the Forum in 6 months with a progress report.

· District Local Development Frameworks

· Infrastructure Levy – the replacement of Section 106

· Report back on the ‘Banking on Essex’ initiative – to look at the benefits to businesses in west Essex, with representation from the business sector.

· Life Raft Trust

· A presentation from the Fire Authority Chairman and Chief Fire Officer

· Report from Essex Police on racially aggravated offences and homophobic attacks

· Presentation from the voluntary sector – particularly focussed on the increased pressures due to the economic climate.

It was Agreed that:

The suggested items be added to the Forward Work Plan.
63.
Public Questions
The Chairman invited questions from the public on any matters falling within the remit of the Forum. 
A question was raised by Mr Couchman from Clavering both in writing prior to the meeting and in person at the meeting. The question concerned the safety scheme introduced by the Highways Department regarding high street displays and in particular affecting seasonal decorations which Parishes have put up for many years. Concern was raised that the new form which had to be completed was many pages long and now carried a cost of £50. The forum was asked if anything could be done about this scheme to assist small parishes such as Clavering.

The local Member was aware of this situation and although acknowledged that health and safety matters were a concern, felt that the Highways Department scheme seemed rather excessive. Members and other attendees at the Forum expressed similar concerns about the scheme.

The West Area Highways Office had submitted a written response to the concerns which was read out by the Area Co-ordinator and the main the following two points:
· Application Form – The form has been used for a few years now and Clavering PC has submitted previous year’s applications by completing this form. The form consists of 13 pages and can be obtained and submitted in either a hard copy or electronically and as it is in a word format can be filled in on a computer stored and modified in subsequent years. 

· The £50 application fee was brought in for this year as part of the overall review of the Bunting, Banners and Seasonal Decorations application process as instigated by Tony Ciaburro to make the process easier. It is a fixed fee which must be paid irrespective of whether the Council is required to under take testing of any fixings etc. 
Members felt that this issue should be taken up with the Cabinet Member for Highways & Transportation to try and resolve it for Clavering Parish this year. It was felt that this issue should be looked at in the future with regard to all bunting, banners and seasonal decorations within parishes as there had been a number of issues raised.

It was Agreed that:

1. The Chairman would take the Clavering issue to the Cabinet Member for Highways & Transportation for consideration for this year.

2. The Forum would add an item to the Forward Work Plan to look at the general issue of the Bunting, Banners and Seasonal Decorations Application Process.
64.
Dates of Future Meetings
The dates of future meetings were noted as follows:

· Tuesday 12th January 2010

· Tuesday 9th March 2010
The Chairman asked the Forum whether attendees were happy with using the central location of the Adult Community College, Ongar which it was agreed that they were. The Chairman then went on ask about the timing of meetings and whether to hold some meetings in the afternoon. However the Forum expressed a wish to keep the meetings in the morning.
65.
Urgent Business

There being no further business, the Chairman expressed her thanks to members of the Forum and others for their attendance. The meeting closed at 12.10pm
Chairman

